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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting 

held on the 8 August 2022 at 7pm in the Memorial Hall 
62/22 Present and Apologies

Present: Cllr Robinson (Chairman), Cllrs: Ms. Dawes, Mr. Drury, Mrs. Pickering, Mr. Sargent, Mrs. Wheeler
In Attendance: Mrs L Goldsmith (Clerk), Cllr. Pickering (Ward Member), 
Phil Auden (Tenterden Civil Society), 2 members of the public
Apologies: 
An apology was received from Cllr. Harris and the reason for absence was accepted.
63/22 Declarations of Interest

Cllr Mrs Pickering:  Voluntary Declaration as the spouse of the ward member.  
64/22 Minutes of the meeting of the 11 July 2022
Resolved:  That the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on the 11 July 2022 be approved and confirmed as a true record.
65/22 Report from the Clerk (information purposes only)    

Noting additional to report.
66/22 Open Session

Members of the public raised their concerns about the new planning portal.  They have experienced the same problems as the Parish Council in not being able to access the new system to consider new planning proposals and check the status of appeals etc.  Questions were raised about the failure of ABC to comply with its statutory duty to consult on planning proposals and assurances are needed that no decisions will be made until consultation has taken place.
67/22 PCSO/Community Warden Report                                                                                                                                        
No report

68/22 Civil Society Recycling Initiative                                                                                                                                     Standing orders were lowered to allow Phil Auden from the Tenterden Civil Society Group to explain a pilot recycling scheme in Tenterden                                                                                                                                                   Phil Auden explained that the Tenterden Civil Society Group is an informal group which has been in operation for five years. The aim of the group is to collaborate with partners focussing on sustainability initiatives for communities like Tenterden to reduce the use of single plastics. The group is looking to formalise its structure and is likely to become a charitable organisation. Tenterden is piloting a civil society recycling initiative and has installed three bins to receive biscuit wrappings, soft plastic bread wrappings and plastic dishwasher tab bags.  This free recycling scheme is being offered by Terracycle.  Terracycle organises the collection of items that cannot be put in normal recycling bins.  Phil Auden explained that two bins could be made available for High Halden and that the group is hoping that High Halden could also set up a collection point with local volunteers which could feed into the Tenterden scheme.  There has been a couple of teething problems and Phil Auden agreed to share more details of the scheme shortly. Through an education programme the group is looking to encourage residents, schools and local businesses to recycle more plastics and put pressure on manufacturing companies to stop using so much packaging.  Members thanked Phil Auden for attending the meeting and for providing an update on the scheme.  
7.27pm – Phil Auden left the meeting
69/22 Ransley Field, High Halden                                                                                                                                              Sage Homes has confirmed that a launch event will be held on Saturday 13 August 2022 from 11am – 3pm in the village hall for local people who cannot afford to buy a home outright on the open market but could afford shared ownership.  Representatives from Sage Homes, Optivo, estate agents, Independent Financial Advisers and a Housing Officer from ABC will be on hand to answer any questions. 43 homes are being constructed, 21 two and three bedroom shared ownership homes and 22 one to four bedroom affordable rent homes.  The Clerk has assisted with publicising the event.  Members were pleased to note that ABC has confirmed that the 22 rented homes will be let to households on their waiting list and will be allocated in terms of local connection. It was noted that the developer has removed part of the hedge at the entrance to the development.  The Clerk was asked to find out when the pelican crossing, which was a condition of the planning permission, is to be installed and whether the accessibility of the public rights of way could be improved.  
70/22 Annual Inspection of Trees
Members noted that Aspire has carried out a survey of all the trees on public land owned by the Parish Council and considered the report.  Eleven trees have been identified as requiring remedial works which includes carrying out a detailed decay investigation of a willow tree.
Resolved: To accept a quote of 2,307.50 + VAT for remedial works to the trees on Parish Council owned land.

71/22 Allotments                                                                                                                                                                              Cllr. Robinson reported that a local landowner has tentatively offered some grazing land located just off the A28 behind New Barn Farm for allotments.  Cllrs. Sargent, Drury, Mrs. Pickering, the Clerk and Ward Member Alan Pickering met with the landowner on the 28 July 2022 to inspect the land.  Members agreed that the land which has road access and the potential to provide parking could be an attractive solution.  The Clerk has contacted the representative from the National Society of Allotments who has kindly offered to assist the Parish Council assess the suitability of any land for allotments.  The Clerk has sent some information to the representative who will carry out some desk research in advance of a site visit which will hopefully take place with the landowner in September.  

72/22 To consider the RoSPA reports for the playgrounds at Jubilee Park and Hookstead                                                                                                                                                                                     Members considered the reports and comments from the Clerk which have been recently circulated.  The bench at Hookstead needs to be replaced.  At Jubilee Park there are many low risk items and quite a few of the medium risk ones are due to strimmer damage or general wood rotting.  Cllr. Harris has offered to obtain a quote for the repair works suggested to some of the play area surfaces and equipment.  

The Chair invited Cllr. Pickering to lead on the planning proposals        
73/22 Planning 
Issue with the new planning portal                                                                                                                                       Members discussed the issues that the Parish Council has experienced with the new planning portal.  Unfortunately, it was not possible to consider any planning proposals at this meeting which have been validated since the system moved across to the new portal, Arcus.   The Clerk was asked to write to ABC to express Members’ dissatisfaction with the whole process and request an explanation as to why both the new and old systems were not run in parallel until all testing was completed.  The Clerk will list all the issues being experienced with trying to access the system and with many of the functions and features.  The Parish Council would like written confirmation that no planning proposals will be decided until the Parish Council has had a chance to submit a response.  The Parish Council would also like to understand how ABC will determine outstanding planning proposals in the meantime in terms of their statutory duties and be assured that due processes are being followed.  
Planning applications                                                                                                                                                     22/00890/AS – Tanden Farm, Ashford Road, High Halden                                                                                                      Proposed repair to two inglenook fireplaces on the central chimney in drawing room and sitting room. Removal of sand and cement render to both that is trapping moisture; replacement of badly spalled bricks with period bricks of the same size and type to maintain structural integrity using lime mortar; re-render in lime plaster to restore existing aesthetic and allow wall to breathe therefore reducing further deterioration; replace facing of modern bricks with same period bricks of the original size and colour on the pillars of drawing room inglenook fireplace to restore original aesthetic.                                                                                                         Noted: Unable to view current plans but in principle no objection.                                                                              Approvals:                                                                                                                                                                             22/00729/AS – Tiffenden Oast, Harbourne Lane, High Halden                                                                                      Proposed single storey side extension, erection of porch and internal alterations.                                                 22/00772/AS – Building A, New Barn Farm, Ashford Road, High Halden                                                                               Variation of condition 2 (Approved plans) on planning permission 20/0800/AS.  To amend internal wall position first floor and to add roof solar array to unit 1.  Amend wall positions ground and the first floor, add a roof solar array to unit 2 and amend the wall position of the first floor of the garage for unit 2.  To add roof solar array units 3-5 and amend carports from 3 bay to 2 bay for units 3-5.                                                                           Refusal: None to consider due to issues with new portal.                                                                                                                                                                            Withdrawn: As above.                                                                                                                                                                                 Other Planning Matters:                                                                                                                                                 CO/21/00292 - The Stables, Redbrook Street, High Halden  - There was no update.                                           CO/22/00067 – Land East of Hope House - Cllrs. Sargent, Robinson and Ward Member Alan Pickering visited the owners of Hope House to discuss the ongoing issues from the adjoining new development which is currently under construction and have agreed to investigate whether hoarding could be installed to give some privacy and protection to the neighbouring properties 
74/22 Financial Report
74/22-1 To agree payments in accordance with the Budget                                                                                                                                      Resolved: That the payments listed overleaf are authorised online by Cllrs. Dawes and Harris.
Payments    
	Cheque/Transfer
	Details
	£

	Transfer
	L Goldsmith (July Expenses)
	59.92

	Transfer
	L Goldsmith (Salary)
	507.20

	Transfer
	HMRC (L Goldsmith)
	118.40

	Transfer
	L Goldsmith (Reimbursement Floor Cleaner for Pavilion)
	209.00

	Transfer
	Mint Fresh (Bus stop cleaning)
	47.88

	Transfer
	Npower (Electricity pavilion)
	152.25

	Transfer
	Barrie Croucher (Caretaking Services June) 
	43.60

	DD
	Google Cloud
	73.59


Receipts: None
Balances as at 13 June 2022

Unity Trust Account: £69,387.69
74/22-2 To agree to purchase some boxes for the food bank
The Clerk has been advised by a Churchwarden that the Church is looking to start a community foodbank in the Church narthex.  The Churchwarden has asked for the Parish Council to supply some large plastic storage boxes for food items to be stored in.  The Clerk was asked to advise that the Parish Council would be willing to help but would like some more information on the scheme and that it would be beneficial if someone from the Church could attend the next meeting.                                                                                                                                74/22-2 To review and adopt a Communications Engagement Policy                                                                                          Resolved: To adopt a Communication Engagement Policy prepared and circulated by the Clerk.
75/22 Reports                                                                                                                                                                          75/22-1 Ward member: Ward Member Alan Pickering briefly discussed the issues with the migration of data from the existing planning portal to the new system.  ABC has received further funding from Central Government of £290,000 to support pensioners and £83,000 to support vulnerable people during the current crisis. ABC has invested £300,000 in resurfacing the outdoor athletics tracks at the Julie Rose Stadium which is now being used for competitive sports. Ward Member Alan Pickering explained that his role has changed slightly and he is now responsible for HR & Customer Services and Communications.                                                      75/22-2 Highways:                                                                                                                                                                       The Clerk has requested a meeting with KCC to discuss the results of the ATC surveys carried out on the A28.  KCC has not yet confirmed whether the removal of the traffic islands and resurfacing works on the A28 will be taking place between 27 October and 17 November 2022.                                                                                              75/22-3 Marketing/projects: No update.                                                                                                                     75/22-4 KALC:  The Clerk has circulated the recent newsletter.
76/22 Information items:     
76/22-1 HHVEC Update
Cllr. Sargent explained that arrangements for the next event, a Summer Fest, are going well.  The event will be held on the village green on Sunday 28 August from 2pm-5pm.  A band has been booked along with local food suppliers and craft displays.  
76/22-2 Consultations: KCC Consultation on Budget 2023-2024
77/22 Items for the next Parish Council meeting   
The Clerk will arrange a meeting to inspect the sports pavilion and catch up with both the caretaker and park keeper.
Cllr. Robinson to invite David Ward to a meeting to give some insight into traffic calming solutions.
78/22 Date of the next meeting

The next Parish Council Meeting will be held on Monday 12 September 2022 at 7pm in the Memorial Hall                  
The meeting closed at 8.01pm.
Initials: ……….


